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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 11th January 2021

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, J Bean, S Smith, A Goodyear, 
V Malone, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllrs K Collins, E Perry, 8 members of public
Public participation: 
Collingswells Close resident has concerns over trees at rear of their property. Following contact with CBC, it is understood these trees are from All Saints Church closed churchyard and therefore the responsibility of the parish council. Clerk confirmed she has had contact from CBC housing department today regarding the trees. CBC have agreed to carry out a tree survey urgently and advise the parish council on what works are required. CBC tree officer Andy Jones believes they may just need some dead and damaged branches removing which conservation area planning permission would not be required for. 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Parish Cllrs A Palmer (convalescing), H Palmer (technical issues)
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell declared interest in agenda items 13. Payments and 9. Pond for Village Garden Services.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th December 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Government announced a national lockdown from 6th January. Clerk has reviewed guidance published and play areas are able to remain open. There will be a personnel committee meeting with Cllrs Russell, Tomlin and Smith directly after full council meeting this evening to discuss Parish Warden duties and ensure adequate measures are in place.

Some Christmas lights stopped working in December and Electra Fit carried out emergency repairs.

James Macpherson is waiting for delivery of new CCTV cameras and will carry out upgrades shortly.

Precept request for £142,097 has been received by CBC financial team.
Tipple Hill Road has been investigated by Rights of Way Officer Robin Richardson. He advised CBC are unable to install any structure to prohibit motor bike access as it’s a bridleway and frontaging landowners have vehicular rights.
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 16 offences reported in December. Worryingly there is an increase in assaults and ABH which could be a result of pandemic and government lockdown restrictions.

Cllr Fitzsimmons also aware there were some vehicle crimes on New Year’s Eve which will appear on next month’s stats.
Street Watch patrols will resume in pairs and Speed Watch resume in spring.
Dunstable Policing Priority Setting Meeting on 21st January has been cancelled.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Following concerns raised during public participation from Collingswells Close residents regarding group of trees in closed churchyard, it was AGREED to action any urgent remedial works to the trees identified by CBC surveyor with tree officer CBC tree officer Andy Jones approval.

Ward Cllr Collins advised Local Plan hearing has finished. General mood following hearing is positive and hopeful to be able to adopt later in 2021 with possible modifications. Caddington Bushwood and land rear of allotments proposal were strongly represented during hearings but Cllr Collins hopes there will be no traction from these. 
CBC Housing are dealing with a property in Crosslands and CBC Public Protection team are liaising with Police, RSPCA and the Health & Safety Executive regarding suspected puppy farm at Chaul End Road.

There are no updates on Hillcrest Park at present. Cllr Goodyear advised a recent inspection had shown electrical problems which he understands CBC are aware of.
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER
Ward Cllr Collins advised best point of contact regarding this issue is Sally Wileman. CBC have had a structural survey carried out. CBC assets team are now getting quotes for works. Sally will send information, drawings and timescales to Clerk when available.
8. ALLOTMENTS
Village Garden Services will clear rear ditch clearance at allotments this week and have already cleared branches.
Treedom Treecare have scheduled tree works overhanging Folly Lane for 26th January.

James Macpherson will install some free of charge CCTV & signage to deter further break-ins.

Cllr Tomlin advised CBC highways will carry out resurfacing work at top of Folly Lane tomorrow.

9. POND
Cllr M Russell declared prejudicial interest and left the meeting. Vice Chair Cllr M Tomlin chaired below item discussions:
Clerk has had confirmation from Craig Owen, RoSPA Playsafety Inspector, that as the fencing on the elevated path side carries an increased fall risk, he would recommend this is replaced. It would however be OK to remove the kick rail fencing providing there is visible signage provided around the pond. 

Clerk contacted Ace Fencing for a plastic wood effect sample before placing an order and was advised they can only provide fencing in white. It appears brown recycled plastic fencing is harder to source and more expensive.

Village Garden Services provided quote of £2387.23 + VAT to supply and install brown plastic wood effect fencing.

Previous quotes received and discussed at the December meeting were as follows:

Ace fencing: like for like wood fencing £980 + VAT, or white plastic wood effect fencing £1800 + VAT

Hemel Fencing: brown plastic wood effect fencing £3660 + VAT

Councillors agreed that due to the damp shady conditions at the pond, recycled plastic fencing is the preferred option as low maintenance and longer lasting. It was AGREED to accept Village Garden Services quote of £2387.23 + VAT.

Cllr M Russell returned to the meeting and continued as Chair.

10. COMMUNITY RIGHT TO BID APPLCATIONS
CBC have rejected the nomination for The Cricketers Public House to be listed on the Council's register of Assets of Community Value.

The information provided in the nomination confirmed that it did not meet the definition of an asset of community value as defined by the Localism Act 2011 Section 88 in that:

(a) an actual current use of the building or other land that is not an ancillary use furthers the social wellbeing or social interests of the local community, and 

(b) it is realistic to think that there can continue to be non-ancillary use of the building or other land which will further (whether or not in the same way) the social wellbeing or social interests of the local community.

11. 2019/20 BANK RECONCILIATION, 3rd QUARTER SPEND & 2020/21 BUDGET REQUIREMENTS 
Clerk had circulated below information to all Councillors prior to the meeting and 2021/22 budget was agreed.
	 
	2020/21
	 31.12.2020 
	Year End
	2021/22

	 
	Budget
	 Actual Spend 
	Predict
	Budget

	Staff Costs
	 £         50,027.00 
	 £                36,137.19 
	 £     50,000.00 
	 £        51,000.00 

	Administration
	 £           9,541.00 
	 £                10,657.16 
	 £     11,391.34 
	 £        12,361.00 

	Allotments
	 £           2,040.00 
	 £                      764.71 
	 £       3,310.00 
	 £          4,300.00 

	Amenities
	 £         28,469.33 
	 £                18,049.75 
	 £     30,000.00 
	 £        38,000.00 

	Grants Sect 137
	 £           3,500.00 
	 £                  2,772.28 
	 £       2,772.28 
	 £          3,500.00 

	VAT
	 £           3,000.00 
	 £                  3,455.41 
	 £       5,000.00 
	 £          5,000.00 

	TOTAL SPEND
	 £         96,577.33 
	 £                71,836.50 
	 £  102,473.62 
	 £      114,161.00 

	TOTAL EARMARKED
	 £         70,000.00 
	 £                               -   
	 £                    -   
	 £      100,000.00 

	Bank Balance at 31.03.20 (Audited)
	 £  164,436.12 
	Bank Balance at 31.03.21
	 £  209,455.04 

	Plus Precept 2020.21
	 £  138,248.00 
	Plus Precept 2021.22
	 £  142,097.00 

	Plus other income
	 £      9,244.54 
	Plus other income
	 £      5,000.00 

	Total
	 £  311,928.66 
	Total
	 £  356,552.04 

	Less Budget 20/21 spend
	 £  102,473.62 
	Less Budget 20/21 spend
	 £  114,161.00 

	Balance left in bank accounts
	 £  209,455.04 
	Balance left in bank accounts
	 £  242,391.04 

	Less Earmarked funds
	 £    70,000.00 
	 Less Earmarked funds 
	 £  100,000.00 

	Reserves (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £  139,455.04 
	Reserves (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £  142,391.04 


12. CORRESPONDENCE

Keech Hospice Care – thank you for support this year and Chairman donation
CBC Budget Proposal 2021-22 consultation, deadline 27th Jan– 4/1 fwd email to Cllrs



13. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	01/01/2021
	SO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,699.54 

	01/01/2021
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/01/2021
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/01/2021
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	25/01/2021
	DD
	O2
	PC phone 
	 £      58.31 

	25/01/2021
	SO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     642.73 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expenses, allowances and reimbursements
	 £     107.33 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     767.52 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     830.60 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance
	 £     638.62 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	Bidwells LLP St Albans Diocese
	Rushmore park rent
	 £     100.00 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	Electra Fit
	Repairing Christmas lights
	 £     123.91 

	11/01/2021
	Transfer
	Matthew Tomlin
	Reimburse engraved key rings for CCTV 
	 £      20.80 


14. PLANNING 
CB/20/04310/ADV Land West of Dunstable Road/Millfield Lane junction, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AJ

V shaped advertisement providing direction to retirement village and sales office information

STRONGLY OBJECT due to location, size and height of the sign. This is a renowned very dangerous bend with many accidents every year. CBC had previously agreed to have a safety upgrade due to the amount of cars coming off the road at this site. The proposed sign is a very large distraction and totally unacceptable. It would be detrimental to the safety of road users and a distraction to drivers approaching the bend.


CB/20/04659/FULL 12 Hawthorn Crescent, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EQ
Single storey side extension and replacement roof over existing garage with velux roof window.
No objection.

CB/20/04550/FULL 23 Five Oaks, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JD
Demolition of existing detached garage. Two storey side extension with new front dormer, enlarged rear dormer and velux window & single storey rear/side extension & front porch

Concerned this is over development and a very large increase on original footprint. 
Planning Committee request planning officer to advise and make comment. 

CB/20/04566/FULL Hilltop, Pipers Lane, Aley Green, Luton, LU1 4DS
Removal of redundant commercial buildings and erection of two x 3 bed detached chalet bungalows (resubmission following refusal of application Ref: CB/20/02720/FULL)

Concerned plot could be open to further development between plot 2 and Hilltop Farm. 
If officer approves, planning committee request a condition to restrict any further development of the site.
CB/20/04789/FULL 25 Five Oaks, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JD

Single storey rear extension with roof light, enlargement of existing rear dormer window & internal alterations
No objection.

Public participation

Luton Road footpath is overgrown – Clerk will report to CBC highways.
Who is responsible for drainage clearance? Cllr Tomlin advised CBC inspect and clear on a bi-annual schedule.

Meeting Closed at 7:50pm
1
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 08/02/2021

